Forncett Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council
held at Forncett Village Hall on 21 October 2021 at 7.30pm

In Attendance: Cllr B Frith (Chairman) Cllr B Humphreys, Cllr A Coleman, Cllr G Barnes, Cllr S Allen, Cllr D Bezkorowajny
Parish Clerk Anne Rayner 
District and County Councillor Barry Duffin
5 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence – Apologies were received and accepted from Councillor Welsby. 
2. To receive any declarations of interest – None to report. 
3. To approve the minutes of the last meeting (16 September 2021) – The minutes were approved without alteration and signed as correct by the Chairman. 
4. To consider matters arising from the minutes (for information only) – The Chairman reported that there had been some issues with processing the payment to HMRC in respect of the clerk’s tax, listed for payment on the agenda last month. The payment was made via the parish council’s debit card, for which a charge of 9 pence was incurred. 
5. Open forum, to hear from members of the public, also District & County Cllr – A member of the public reported the damage done to verges in front of properties along Cheney’s Lane by very large tractors and trailers and asked if anything could be done to prevent this. The Chairman sympathised greatly and noted that properties along Long Stratton Road have been similarly affected but thought there was little practical action to take. The vehicles in question are accessing the areas legitimately but the increased size of such vehicles means they are not really compatible with our narrow country lanes. Councillors agreed that the impatience of other road users does not help the situation, a little time taken to pull over and let agricultural vehicles pass would mean less damage to verges generally. 
6. To consider planning applications:

a) 2021 / 2187 – The Barn, Common Road – Front porch and front dormer window with cart shed (resubmission of 2020 / 2065) – This application was discussed and Councillors agreed to object to the application. There appears to be no evidence submitted within in the revised planning application to clarify the reason for the increased height of the cart lodge, it simply appears to have been an error, which Councillors agreed is not really satisfactory. The revised height difference is quite substantial and the comments from a near neighbour were noted and supported. 
b) 2021 / 1761 – Plum Tree House, Low Rd – Demolition of garage block and erection of self contained annexe  - Councillors agreed they had no objections to this application, subject to the standard condition ensuring that the annexe remain within the curtilage of the main house and is not to be sold separately at any point in the future. 
7. To hear of planning decisions: 

a) 2021/1848 | Erection of single storey and two storey extension. (retrospective application following 2018/2611) | The Granary Northfield Road – Approved 
8. To report planning comments agreed via e-mail in between meetings – None to report 
9. To consider plans for the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee June 2022 – The Chairman outlined the four day National Programme of celebrations, starting on Thursday 2nd June and finishing on Sunday 5th June. The Platinum Jubilee Beacons will be lit on the Thursday and the Sunday will be ‘the Big Jubilee Lunch’ where communities will be encouraged to host streets parties, picnics etc. Councillors agreed hosting a village celebration event on the Saturday seemed like a good idea and asked anyone with suggestions about the day to get in touch. 
10. The future of the Forncett Flyer – update – There are only two editions left before Su steps down as Editor. There are encouraging signs that a few people may be interested in helping to keep the Flyer going, which is excellent news. 
11. Covid community memorial plaque – The parish council is one of 300 parishes in Norfolk due to be presented with a ‘Memorial Plaque’. These have been designed by Wymondham artist Ruby Douglass and includes the inscription ‘To commemorate our community’s resilience in the year of the pandemic 2020 – 2021’. The exact size of the plaque is not known but, if the size is appropriate, one possible place it could be displayed is on the village sign. It was agreed to wait and receive the plaque before a final site is agreed. 
12. Remembrance information – The Chairman confirmed that a Church service will start at St Mary’s at 10.55 am and this will be finished by midday, at which point the wreath laying will take place. The parish council approved payment for the wreath, rounded up to £25 to include a small donation to the Royal British Legion. 
13. Flood information – update – Councillor Humphreys reported that a permit was issued by the Environment Agency allowing works to take place at various sites along the River Tas, to minimise the risk of the river breaking its banks again. Silt traps have been created at a couple of points and the pipes at the ford at Wash Lane have been cleared and are now free flowing. Pipes and gullies have also been cleared further upstream at Wacton. Councillor Welsby asked that, in her absence, thanks could be recorded for all the hard work undertaken by Councillor Humphreys and his family since the floods last Christmas. It was also noted that Councillor Humphreys has, so far, borne the cost of the works, including the cost of the permit from the Environment Agency. Two members of the public reported their issues with spring water running adjacent to their properties along Low Road (Station Road end). Councillor Humphreys confirmed he would be happy to visit the location and assist with trying to pinpoint the issue, if that would help. It was also noted that the ditch in front of the Manor is full again, which could be contributing to the backing up of water but it was noted that this is a matter for the owners of the property to attend to. 

Councillor Duffin joined the meeting at this point and gave the following reports: 

County Council – Norfolk County Council have announced funding for road improvement schemes over a four year period. This can include extensions of speed limits and funding of other highways improvements. South Norfolk is not going to be covered until year three of the project. The County Council also announced a new community fund to boost green projects and are also encouraging the acceleration of the installation of electric car charging points. 


District Council – Despite a nationwide shortage of lorry drivers Councillor Duffin reported that bins are being collected and emptied on time by the District Council. The village cluster report relating to the GNLP is still ongoing. 
14. Highways issues, including any considerations re Parish Partnership scheme –  The new flashing ‘20mph’ signs have been installed near the school. The Chairman reported that he and Councillor Humphreys met with Adam Mayo, the new Highways officer for our area. Several long standing issues were discussed, including the standing water from the Spring at Low Road in Forncett St Mary. This, in particular, is not going to be an easy problem to solve, with the nearest resident noting that she first raised this as an issue in 2007 but the Chairman felt the Highways engineer took on board everything mentioned, which is a start. 

The ford was included in the visit, to give a summary of what happened during the floods last Christmas and to also highlight the work that has taken place so far. The Highways Engineer was supportive of the suggestion for a sign saying ‘Pedestrians – please use footbridge’ to be displayed at the site and the clerk will contact Councillor Duffin in his County Councillor role to ask for funding from his Local Member fund. Action AR.

Councillors gave consideration to possible schemes for the parish partnership bid this year and did feel a short section of trod path on Long Stratton Rd, encompassing the stretch round the bend on the south side of Long Stratton Rd opposite Chestnut Tree Farm, would be worth obtaining a quote for. The Chairman agreed to take photos and assess an approximate length and send the details to the clerk. 


Finally, it was noted that the works being carried out by County Broadband in the area have been the subject of some complaints. The main points have been that there has been no advance notice of works taking place and also the mess left when the work in a particular location has been finished and the contractors move on. Councillor Humphreys did attempt to engage with the contractors but they were not particularly receptive to the points made. 
15. CIL payment due - £1781.20 – 28 October 2021 – Noted. The parish council have five years to spend this CIL funding, or it will be returned to the District Council. 
16. To receive the financial report and consider the approval of the following payments: 
	Ch. No.
	Amount
	Payee
	Notes

	SO
	£  286.66
	A Rayner 
	October salary 

	DD
	£    53.74
	A J Bell 
	October pension contribution

	BACS
	£    54.00
	Bartlett signs
	Perspex for noticeboard 

	BACS
	£    25.00  
	Upper Tas Valley PCC
	Donation for wreath 



The financial report and all payments were unanimously approved. 
17. To consider correspondence: 
a) Thanks received in respect of the grass cutting grant awarded
b)  An email from South Norfolk Council asking that, as part of their Safety Advisory Group, they are notified of any events where 500 people or more are expected. 
18. Items for information and comment – Councillor Duffin reported that Covid figures in Norfolk generally are particularly high at the moment. He appealed for everyone to do their best to stop the spread and to not forget the basics like diligent hand washing. 
19. To confirm the date of the next meeting as Thursday 18 November 2021


There being no further business the meeting closed at 9pm. 
Signed:                                                                                            18 November 2021
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